CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS

February 2, 2017


	The City Council met at 5:00 p.m. in regular session with Mayor Larsen presiding.  Council present:  Hullinger, Frahm, Tooley, Shepherd.  Council absent:  Kreeger.
	Guests in attendance:  Izetta Dierking, Janell Hansen, Leanne McCarthy, Linda Booth, and Carol Rosenbaum.  
	City staff in attendance:  Jim Blum and Terri Abel.
	Motion by Hullinger, seconded by Tooley to approve the agenda.  Ayes:  Tooley, Shepherd, Hullinger, Frahm.  Carried.
	Motion by Hullinger, seconded by Frahm to approve the preceding month’s minutes and Library minutes.  Ayes:  Frahm, Shepherd, Tooley, Hullinger.  Carried.
	Motion by Hullinger, seconded by Shepherd to approve the Treasurer’s and Clerk’s reports.  Ayes:  Hullinger, Shepherd, Tooley, Frahm.  Carried.
	Janell Hansen, General Manager and CEO of Marne Elk Horn Telephone Company and Walnut Communications, and Leanne McCarthy, Marketing Director, were present at the Council meeting to provide information concerning the installation of fiber to the home in Walnut.  Hansen stated that the Board of Directors has committed to bring fiber to each home in the City limits of Walnut.  Walnut Communications had previously installed fiber optics to the homes that it serves in the rural areas.  The company recently submitted bid requests and RFP’s to contractors; a contractor will be hired, and work should begin early in the summer of 2017.  Hansen stated that Marne Elk Horn has already installed fiber to homes in Elk Horn, Kimballton, Marne, and Brayton.  Marne Elk Horn recently merged with Walnut Communications; both companies are now under one umbrella.  She commented that the fiber project in Walnut will help to attract potential businesses and residents to Walnut.  Janell said that people who telecommute really like the fiber optics, which provides great speed and increased potential.  The company will provide a map to City Hall and staff, and it will work to make the project the least disruptive as possible.  She stated that the company will be discussing the project with each homeowner.  
	When questioned by Frahm, Hansen stated that there would be no initial cost to the homeowners; however, there are potential costs associated with upgrades to service such as increased speed or upgraded packages.  
	McCarthy commented that studies have shown that fiber optic service increases the worth of homes.  Mayor Larsen commented that the fiber project will complement Walnut’s progressive attitude toward developing the community and attracting quality residents and potential businesses.  
	Hansen noted that when the two companies merged, the seven member board of directors became a nine member board; Rex Sievers and Danny Petersen, both Walnut area residents, became members.  
	In conclusion, Janell Hansen stated that it is the goal of the Marne Elk Horn Telephone Company and Walnut Communications to remain community focused and to be a partner with the communities that it serves.  Leanne McCarthy noted that when considering a community in which to live, young families are interested in locating to communities that are served with fiber optics.  
	The Council members discussed the façade improvements that are involved with the Streetscape Enhancement Project.  As reported during the latest progress meeting, the contractor had reviewed the progress of construction on each building.  Mayor Larsen commented that the media had taken an interest in Walnut’s project with the Council Bluffs Nonpareil and the Omaha World-Herald both reporting on the project.  Omaha Channel 3 had also recently interviewed the Mayor and photographed the downtown area for a future news segment, which will air on February 14th.  
	The Council members were provided with a pay application for their review; the pay application was submitted by Cornerstone Commercial Contractors for façade improvements.
Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Frahm to approve pay application #3 from Cornerstone Commercial Contractors, Inc. in the amount of $81,794.18.  Ayes:  Tooley, Frahm, Hullinger, Shepherd.  Carried.
The Council members were provided with Change Order #01 in the amount of $12,415.40.  The change order included change order requests #1, #3, #4, and #7 into a single sum that modifies the original contract amount.  Mayor Larsen noted that the change order amount is within the budgeted contingency; a portion of the additional cost will be the financial responsibility of the affected property owners.  
Motion by Tooley, seconded by Hullinger to approve change order #01 in the amount of $12,415.40.  Ayes:  Frahm, Shepherd, Hullinger, Tooley.  Carried.
The Council members briefly discussed the proposed streetscape improvements for the Streetscape Enhancement Project.  Blum reported that he had been discussing the street improvements with Snyder & Associates in an attempt to work out the details.  When questioned by Janell Hansen, Mayor Larsen stated that the north side of Highland Street in the Business District will not be affected by the first phase of the street and sidewalk improvements.  Hansen indicated that the sidewalk in front of the business has deteriorated and is in need of replacement.  The Mayor commented that perhaps it would be possible for Walnut Communications to work with the sidewalk contractor in an attempt to get a cheaper price for the work.  Hansen was reminded that the City shares in one-half of the cost to replace sidewalk in the commercial district.  Mayor Larsen detailed that the street improvements will include new sidewalk, new curb and gutter, and leveling of the brick in the parking area adjacent to the curb.  Because of budget constraints, the north side of Highland Street and the south side of Pearl Street will not be included in the first phase of street improvements.  He noted that the goal of the project is to create a safer walking environment for pedestrians.
	Mayor Larsen noted that every year the City spends approximately $500.00 for flowers that are planted in the downtown planters.  He questioned the advisability of purchasing flowers, especially when the planters will be removed from the sidewalks in mid-June after the Walnut Antique Show.  Abel commented that the downtown merchants would most probably prefer that flowers are planted during the June event.  It was also noted that perhaps it would be possible to transplant the flowers to the park planters after the antique show.  The Council members and the Mayor will consider the question prior to the spring planting season.
	Frahm reported that a merchant had approached him thinking that the planting of only four trees in the Business District seemed too few.  It was mentioned that locust trees are planted in Atlantic’s Business District; however, Atlantic has also hired a tree trimmer to keep the trees from growing too tall.  
Carol Rosenbaum had provided the budget for the operation of the Welcome Center for calendar year 2017.  Estimated expenditures for the facility totaled $19,500.00.  Estimated revenues also totaled $19,500.00, consisting of $8,900.00 from gift shop proceeds, donations of $1,000.00, and a contribution from the City in the amount of $9,600.00.  
Motion by Tooley, seconded by Hullinger to contribute $9,600.00 to the operation of the Walnut Welcome Center, payable in FY 2017-2018.  Ayes:  Frahm, Hullinger, Shepherd, Tooley.  Carried.
Concerning discussion of school property, Mayor Larsen reported that the School Committee had recently toured a community center in Scranton, which was the former location of the school.  Larsen stated that the old building in Scranton was demolished, and the rest of the buildings that had been built since 1975 have been repurposed.  Mayor Larsen explained the improvements that had been made to the heating and cooling system.  
Hullinger provided information concerning the heating and cooling system for Walnut’s former school property.  He stated that the heating coil is being replaced on the rooftop unit that heats the new gymnasium.  Contractors had stated that they felt that the unit could be refabricated for a cooling coil.  Dennis also reported that he had been talking to an engineer who is exploring heating and cooling options for the old gym.  It might be possible to bypass the two hanging heaters, just having an air handling unit that would handle the old gym and the foyer.  The air handling unit on the stage has room to accommodate a cooling coil; the unit would handle the hallway.  Hullinger hoped that he would have some additional information within the next thirty days.  Mayor Larsen summarized that the City Council had directed the School District to concentrate its efforts on air conditioning the center section of the school, making the area more attractive to rent for activities.  He also commented that there is now a mechanism in place for donations and fundraising through the Pottawattamie County Community Foundation.  Mayor Larsen indicated that the goal is to continue to use the property for the betterment of the community, continuing to be the heart of the community.  He felt that fiber optics will be a valuable asset, and he hoped to fill the high school building with businesses.  Mayor Larsen also stated that the high school building lends itself to wall heating and cooling units, tailored to the need of the individual business.  
On a final note, Mayor Larsen stated that the School Committee is considering the creation of a website and a Facebook page, advertising the project and providing information regarding donations.  PCCF is preparing a press release concerning the Walnut Community Center Fund.  The fund will also be advertised on the PCCF website.
Blum reported that McClure Engineering is still working on the development of the well project.  
The City has submitted an application for CDBG funding on behalf of the continuation of a housing rehabilitation program.  The City will not be notified until spring of 2017 whether or not the application was successful.
The Council members were provided with a copy of the Walnut Municipal Utilities Water Supply Sanitary Survey.  The survey was reviewed by Blum for the benefit of the Council.  He stated that there will be some changes in testing and reporting protocol.  Jim also reported that Akers will be attending water certification schooling within the month.  Blum stated that all of the minor deficiencies have been addressed and provided to and approved by the Iowa Department of Natural Resources.  
The Council members were provided with documents that would enable the Council to set March 2, 2017 as the date for a public hearing on the amendment to the urban renewal plan for the Walnut Urban Renewal Area related to the potential use of incremental property tax revenues to finance a portion of the cost of constructing a new well for the municipal waterworks system and adding the property to the Urban Renewal Area.  
Motion by Frahm, seconded by Hullinger to adopt Resolution 17-02-02, A RESOLUTION SETTING DATE FOR HEARING ON 2017 AMENDMENT TO THE URBAN RENEWAL PLAN FOR THE WALNUT URBAN RENEWAL AREA.  Ayes:  Shepherd, Hullinger, Tooley, Frahm.  Carried.
Regarding Fire Department discussion, Mayor Larsen reported that a community soup luncheon will be held at the Walnut Fire Station on Sunday, February 19, 2017 from 11:00 a.m. until 1:00 p.m.  The free-will donation fundraiser is being held on behalf of the purchase of a power cot for the ambulance.  
Fire Chief Justen Tooley reported that a recent ISO inspection resulted in the same ISO rating as the current rating, which is 5.  Insurance rates are based on the ISO rating.  Frahm urged residents to check their insurance premiums to make certain that the premiums reflect the community’s ISO rating.  
Tooley also reported that some of the Fire Department members are meeting with Jerry Mathiasen to discuss the possible creation of a Fire Department fund through the Pottawattamie County Community Foundation.  
Relative to discussion of City maintenance, Blum reported that the new SCADA screen was delivered and in service.  
Blum stated that the City men have been looking for a water leak, which they have been unable to find.  He felt that it is probably a leak in the water main, which is losing between 10,000 and 15,000 gallons of water per day.  The Mayor urged residents to look for running water around their homes and to look at the plumbing in their homes.  Blum stated that water usage has been down; he did not think that there were any other leaks in the system. 
Blum stated that City staff had been discussing the added mowing and snow removal responsibilities that the men will inherit when the City takes possession of the former school property.  The men had discussed the possibility of leasing a skid loader, which would be used to remove snow from the school sidewalks along with other City maintenance jobs.  It would cost approximately $5,000.00 per year to lease a skid loader.  Another option would be a lease to own program, paying $6,300.00 per year for seven years, taking possession of the 2016 model Case 280 skid loader at the end of seven years.  Blum was certain that the 2016 model, with only five hours, would not be available for a long period of time.  The City men were considering both alternatives.  Abel commented that she had included an allocation of $5,000.00 in the FY 17-18 budget for leasing a skid loader.  
Jim indicated that the tractor is six to eight years old, with low hours.  The tractor currently has value, and Blum was considering trading the tractor for a new tractor, perhaps during FY 18-19.  
Both Hullinger and Tooley felt that there would be many advantages to adding a skid loader to the City’s fleet.  Abel was instructed to increase the $5,000.00 allocation to $7,000.00, to be included in the FY 17-18 budget.  Even though there is a great rent-to-own package presently available through Case, the decision was made to forego making arrangements for leasing a skid loader until a later time.  
There was also discussion concerning the possibility of hiring someone to scoop snow at the school property.  The decision regarding snow removal will be decided as the time gets closer.  
Regarding Mayor items or announcements, Larsen noted that gravel is needed at the truck parking area.  The City men had discussed the possibility of laying down a membrane, which will be covered by gravel.  The membrane will provide a base to keep the gravel from disappearing.  The Mayor also mentioned the possibility of lighting the area.  He indicated that he had also alerted the deputies so that they can patrol the truck parking area.  There is a plan to eventually pour concrete pads; however, this will probably not happen until the exact well location is determined.  Blum stated that there is one electrical spot left for rent.  The Mayor felt that the creation of the truck parking area was money well spent.
On a final note, Mayor Larsen referenced a letter that he had received from Jerry Mathiasen of the Pottawattamie County Community Fund.    
There were no Council items or announcements.
Discussion followed regarding the FY 2017-2018 preliminary budget.  The Council members were provided with the budget worksheets for their review.  Abel explained the budget process for the benefit of the Council members.  Balances were also provided for the individual funds beginning on July 1, 2015 and ending on June 30, 2018; the balances were projections based on cash flowing the projected revenues and disbursements.
During the course of discussion, Blum indicated that he would like to participate with the County in a joint asphalt project, which would extend from the bank corner north to the I-80 bridge.  Abel indicated that in the past, the City had participated in such a project, reimbursing the County over a ten-year time period.  Mayor Larsen questioned whether there was brick under the sealcoating on the block of Antique City Drive directly north of the Business District.  If so, the Mayor suggested that the Council consider exposing the brick as funding allows, perhaps during phase two of the streetscape improvements.  
Allocations in the preliminary budget included $75,000.00 for economic development purposes including sign lease and permit fees, tourism promotion, a donation to the Christmas Walk, the publication of a new City brochure, $14,000.00 for billboard repairs, $15,000.00 for the small business start-up grant program, and economic development incentives to one business.  Projected expenditures also included $5,000.00 for a Residential Sidewalk Program as previously directed by the Council.  Additional allocations included $2,000.00 for the replacement of alley culverts; $5,000.00 for the replacement of a culvert on Atlantic Street; $5,000.00 for the development of a truck parking lot; $9,600.00 for a contribution to the operation of the Welcome Center, $45,000.00 available for the sealcoating of City streets or a joint asphalt project with Pottawattamie County; $1,215,953.00 for the Streetscape Enhancement Project; $1,000.00 for exercising water valves; $9,000.00 for the purchase of two fire hydrants; $20,000.00 for rehabilitation of a City well; $5,000.00 for EDR replacement parts; $1,982,500 in a Water Source Capital Project Fund to develop a new water source; $8,000.00 to jet and televise the sewer mains; and $1,000.00 to raise sewer manholes.  The proposed budget reflected the continuation of an EDR Replacement Fund, which was created to accumulate funding for the eventual replacement of the EDR membranes.  Abel stated that she plans to transfer $5,000.00 per year from the Water Fund into the EDR Replacement Fund so that the money is available when it becomes necessary to replace the membranes.  Other allocations included $25,000.00 for the renovation and remodeling of the Wheatley building, $5,000.00 for the development of an ice skating rink, and a Housing Rehabilitation Program, which is dependent upon grant funding.  The budget also reflected a transfer of $25,000.00 into the Community Center Maintenance Fund, and an allocation of $101,720.00 for the operation of the community center.  It was mentioned that, eventually, the City should consider an annual donation to the Walnut Community Center Fund at the Pottawattamie County Community Foundation.  
	The City has been extremely proactive about creating Capital Project Funds to capture funding for the future acquisition of equipment or for a future project.  The City has a history of saving for equipment or a project before making a purchase or beginning a project. 
	During the course of discussion, Abel expressed concern about the amount of the City’s tax levy.  She reported that the City’s tax levy would decrease by approximately $.05 per $1,000.00 of valuation if the City were to pay the estimated insurance costs for the former school property from reserves.  If the City were to levy for the estimated $31,000.00 of insurance costs, the overall tax levy would be increased by approximately $1.50 per $1,000.00 of valuation.  She commented that Walnut’s levy is already high, and she was reluctant to increase the levy.   Hullinger commented that when discussing the acquisition of the school property, he was upfront in stating that there was a definite possibility that the City Council would have to increase property taxes to operate a community center.  After a brief discussion, the decision was made to use funds on hand in the General Fund to pay for the insurance costs rather than to levy the insurance costs through property taxes.  Abel hoped that in the future, the cost of insurance would be covered by revenue that is derived from the community center and the rent of space in the facility.  The Council members opted to review the situation in one year to determine the amount of income stream that is being generated by the facility.  When reviewing the budget figures for the operation of the Community Center, specifically for utilities and insurance, it was hoped that the estimates will prove to be higher than the actual expenses.  Mayor Larsen indicated that the heating and cooling costs to operate the Scranton Community Center amounted to $8,500.00 per year; Abel had projected utilities at $39,720.00, based on a figure provided by the school.
	Abel reported that if the façade improvements remain within budget, there would be $500,000.00 available for street improvements.  Blum indicated that there are areas of the street improvements that could be reduced or eliminated.  One example given by Blum was the fact that the wiring for the street lights is already buried in conduit; perhaps the same conduit could be used, for example.    
[bookmark: _GoBack]According to the proposed resolution, the public hearing on the budget will be held at 5:00 p.m. on Thursday, March 2, 2017 at City Hall.  
Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Frahm to adopt Resolution 17-02-01, A RESOLUTION SCHEDULING THE TIME AND PLACE FOR A PUBLIC HEARING FOR THE PURPOSE OF SOLICITING WRITTEN AND ORAL COMMENTS ON THE CITY’S PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2017-2018 BUDGET.  Ayes:  Frahm, Tooley, Shepherd, Hullinger.  Carried.
Regarding public items or announcements, Carol Rosenbaum commented that the façade improvements are looking nice.
Motion by Hullinger, seconded by Tooley to pay the following bills and issue warrants for the same.  Ayes:  Tooley, Shepherd, Frahm, Hullinger.  Carried.
#22090  Terri Abel, wages	1,252.19
#22091  Robb Akers, wages	928.21
#22092  James Blum, wages	1,215.96
#22093  Shannon Wood, wages	409.13
#22094  Bohlmann & Sons Sanitation, January hauling	3,549.50
#22095  Cardmember Service, supplies	29.82
#22096  Pott. Co. Community Foundation, Walnut Community Center Fund-City cont.	5,000.00
#22097  Wellmark Blue Cross Blue Shield, employee insurance	5,073.40
#22098  Terri Abel, wages	1,252.19
#22099  Robb Akers, wages	928.21
#22100  James Blum, wages	1,215.96
#22101  Shannon Wood, wages	811.91
#22102  U.S. Postmaster, billing postage; newsletter postage	314.04
#22103  Kum & Go, fuel	323.93
#22104  Terri Abel, wages	541.64
#22105  Robb Akers, wages	345.36
#22106  James Blum, wages	360.34
#22107  Dona Grooms, January Treasurer’s wages	161.94
#22108  Margo Matthies, wages	921.31
#22109  Judy Schrecengost, wages	453.24
#22110  Amy Akers, January cleaning	75.00
#22111  Avoca Auto Parts, tarp straps – snow plow	27.48
#22112  Avoca Journal-Herald, publication; one-year subscription; ship water samples	241.80
#22113  Bound Tree Medical, ambulance supplies	305.04
#22114  Cappel’s, fire truck repair	36.31
#22115  City of Atlantic, sewer testing	350.00
#22116  City of Walnut, water deposits applied to accounts	200.00
#22117  Counsel Office, copier maintenance	438.10
#22118  CoZO, dog license tags	26.25
#22119  Dearborn National Life Ins. Co., employee insurance	686.23
#22120  Des Moines Area Community College, training – Akers	450.00
#22121  Fastenal Company, plow truck repair	69.79
#22122  Harlan Newspapers, one-year renewal	48.00
#22123  IMFOA, FY 17-18 membership – Abel & Wood	100.00
#22124  Ingram Library Services, books	215.23
#22125  Iowa Library Association, membership fees – Matthies	45.00
#22126  Iowa One Call, One Call locates	11.80
#22127  Iowa Outdoors, subscription renewal	20.00
#22128  Iowa Western Community College, CPR renewal cards	212.00
#22129  IPERS, withholdings	2,106.96
#22130  Jim Jensen, refund of water deposit	50.00
#22131  Justen Tooley, oil dry	25.32
#22132  Kasperbauer Cleaners, Inc., cleaning floor mats	58.37
#22133  Margo Matthies, supplies	36.15
#22134  MC Sales, Inc., rebuild/repair pump – north lift station	1,240.92
#22135  McCarthy Trenching, water line repair	20.07
#22136  McClure Engineering Company, engineering fees – well project	25,111.98
#22137  Medivac-Harlan, ambulance mutual aid	450..00
#22138  MidAmerica Books, books	157.60
#22139  MidAmerican Energy Co., gas & electricity	4,523.56
#22140  Nishnabotna Valley REC, street lighting	35.86
#22141  Northern Escrow, Inc., pay application #3 – Façade Project	81,794.18
#22142  Ode Design, book	44.00
#22143  Quill Corporation, supplies	182.60
#22144  Riteway, utility bills	415.57
#22145  Sievers Electric, electrical work – front Library light	134.02
#22146  Snyder & Associates, Inc., engineering – Streetscape Project	3,465.00
#22147  State Hygienic Lab, water testing	12.50
#22148  U.S. Postmaster, postage	98.00
#22149  Unity Point Clinic, 2017 DATA membership	30.00
#22150  Verizon Wireless, cell phones	131.65
#22151  Walnut Telephone Co., phone/fax/Internet	261.57
#22152  Secretary of State, renewal of trademark “Iowa’s Antique City”	10.00
#492E    Internal Revenue Service, Federal withholdings	1,443.22
#493E    Internal Revenue Service, Social Security withholdings	2,840.59
#494E    Internal Revenue Service, Medicare withholdings	675.09
#495E    Employee Benefit Systems, insurance self-funding	1,877.11
#496E    Rolling Hills Bank & Trust, ACH fee	10.00
#497E    EMS Billing Services, Inc., ambulance billing service	139.19
               Summary of January Disbursements:  General, 28,530.10; Mun. Ent., 2,626.66; Road Use Tax, 6,539.15; Trust & Agency, 10,450.33; Local Option Capital Improvements Fund, 2,310.00; Water, 6,465.20; Water Source Capital Project Fund, 21,054.62; Customer Water Deposit, 50.00; Sewer, 1,934.69; TOTAL:  79,960.75.  
               Summary of January Receipts:  General, 9,837.15; Road Use Tax, 8,759.94; Trust & Agency, 480.65; Water, 11,071.72; Sewer, 4,359.68; Customer Water Deposit, 200.00; Fire Department Bequeath Fund, 91.08; Fire Equipment Fund, 147.23; Façade Improvements Project Fund, 32,338.95; Local Option Capital Improvements Fund, 7,897.87; TIF Fund, 827.68; Water Source Capital Project Fund, 21,054.62; Ambulance Trust Fund, 12.31; IPAIT Fire Account, 3.56; IPAIT Library Account, 5.79; TOTAL:  97,088.23.
               Meeting adjourned, 6:27 p.m.
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  Gene Larsen                                                         Terri L. Abel
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